Background & Status of Creek Road Temporary Closure
September 7, 2018

(Supporting documents can be found following pg. 4 of this summary)

For safety reasons, Creek Road was closed in spring 2015 due to significant road erosion
along the banks of the Otter Creek.

The Public Works Committee discussed the matter at its meeting on June 11, 2015 and Chair
Susan Shashok reported on the discussion at the June 23, 2015 Selectboard meeting;:

Susan Shashok also reported that the Public Works Committee received an update on the
status of Creek Road, which was recently closed to the public due to deterioration of the road
edge into Otter Creek. According to Road Foreman Dale Hazzard, the cost to permanently
stabilize the banks along the areas of deterioration is estimated at $1.2 million (photos
attached). Following discussion with residents in attendance, it was agreed to install gates
while continuing to allow access to farmers, and in the meantime, schedule a meeting next
week with the State Agency of Natural Resources and the Army Corps of Engineers to
determine jurisdiction and what is permitted in going forward.

In the summer of 2015, the Town applied for and received funding from the Addison County
Regional Planning Commission (ACRPC) Transportation Advisory Committee to evaluate
alternatives for reducing flooding and erosion along Otter Creek, repairing Creek Road,
protecting adjacent properties, and providing long-term stability for Otter Creek and the
road. In February of 2016, on behalf of the Town, the ACRPC contracted with Pathways
Consulting, LLC, to complete the study.

Pathways presented its initial report at a public meeting on Wednesday, September 7, 2016.
Reporting on the meeting at the Infrastructure Committee meeting the following day:

Susan Shashok said that about 25 people attended the Creek Road Erosion Study meeting last
night. Although the study of the river was well presented and seemed thorough, questions
remain about how public input will be incorporated into recommendations for consideration
by the Selectboard and what next steps are.

Although there was no funding remaining in the original ACRPC allocation for the Creek
Road study to address outstanding concerns and complete a final report and
recommendations for the next steps, in the fall of 2016 ACRPC secured additional funding
for Phase 2 of the study. The purpose and objective for Phase 2 was concisely outlined in
Pathways Consulting’s proposal:

We also understand that the issues related to Creek Road may represent a fairly daunting
challenge for the ACRPC and the Town in determining a future direction. In line with this
challenge, we have formulated this additional work scope in the interest of providing a clear
and comprehensive analysis and recommendations on the available alternatives that will
assist the project team more effectively with determining the next steps for the project.
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At the November 29, 2016 Selectboard meeting, under Citizens Comments,

Dean Rheaume, a resident of Blake Roy Road, spoke on the status of Creek Road, which has
been closed for over a year, and how he feels the condition has been blown out of proportion.
He read a statement by others in the neighborhood, citing 19 VSA 971, Defective Roads and
Bridges, giving the Town 72 hours to repair the road or give notice why not.

In response on behalf of the Town, on December 2, 2016, Town Manager Kathleen Ramsay
wrote to the petitioners with a background on the issues and steps being taken by the
Town, including the Pathways study, to find a feasible, financially-viable and sustainable
solution, noting that,

[T]he Town is working in good faith and with reasonable dispatch to determine the extent of
erosion of the banks of Otter Creek running along Creek Road, develop a series of options for
the road, and identify potential funding sources for those options. Physical construction
cannot begin until a feasible long-term solution has been identified.

In its May 26, 2017 (Revised June 16, 2017) report, Pathways Consulting outlined four
recommendations for Creek Road:

- Design Recommendation 1: Shift 8,320LF of existing Creek Road to east within or
near existing right-of-way to restore 25’ riparian buffer between Creek Road and Otter
Creek. Estimated construction cost: $1.15M.

- Design Recommendation 2: Complete full bank stabilization measures on 2,200
LF (critical areas) of Creek Road/Otter Creek and complete minimum roadway
improvements on 12,400 LF of Creek Road including roadway resurfacing, fabric
stabilization, new and existing drainage improvements, and ditching. Estimated
construction cost: $1.469M.

- Design Recommendation 3: Construct new 2,000 LF road connection from Creek
Road to Meadow Glen Drive; shift 4,210 of existing Creek Road to east within or near
existing right-of-way to restore 25’ riparian buffer between Creek Road and Otter
Creek; and abandon 4,800 LF segment of north Creek Road. Estimated construction
cost $1.388M.

- Design Recommendation 4: Implement minimum maintenance measures on
12,400 LF of Creek Road including roadway resurfacing, fabric stabilization, and new
and existing drainage improvements, and ditching. Estimated construction cost:
$530,000.

After a presentation and discussion of the Pathways report at the June 22, 2017 meeting of
the Infrastructure Committee,

Seeley moved to recommend to the Selectboard to fix the section of Creek Road that needs
to be fixed to open it as soon as possible, and as soon as we can afford it, by the method
outlined in the Study so we can evaluate how this method holds up while we are in the
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process of phasing, and exploring grant funding to do the remainder of the work
recommended in Design #1. Fiske seconded the motion. It was approved unanimously.

After discussion of the Infrastructure Committee’s recommendation at the June 27, 2017
Selectboard meeting,

Asermily moved to look at what the cost to reopen the road would be by making a
relatively small repair, while exploring the option of phasing the project and what grant
opportunities were available to help with the cost. Shashok seconded the motion. The
motion carried with 6 in favor, 1 absent.

At the Infrastructure Committee meeting of October 12, 2017, in response to inquiries about
the status of the repair of the road, Bill Kernan said that,

Creek Road has further damage north of Perrin’s driveway and it isn’t as simple as just
making simple repairs to the road.* Shashok said that’s where the Selectboard left it, so
she wonders if staff is now recommending to repair the entire road since she sees the
money in the draft Capital Improvement Budget.** Werner said the plan was to try and
relocate that road eventually, so some money needs to be set aside for it or another
financial path to do that.

The discussion at the meeting concluded with Kathleen Ramsay indicating that staff
would seek assistance from a consultant to seek-out funding and advice on phasing of the
Creek Road.

* In August 2017, staff estimated the cost of the repair of the areas of Creek Road with active bank
movement/destabilization, based on a total of 675’ LF. At Pathway’s cost per LF of bank stabilization of $514.18,
the estimated cost of repair was $370,021, an amount well beyond funding available in either the operating or
capital budgets.

** In order to address funding for the repair, staff included an amount of $1.2M in the first draft of the FY19
Capital Budget toward the cost of implementing Pathway’s Design Recommendation 1: Relocation of Creek
Road in areas closer than 25’ to the Creek.



After following-up on the Infrastructure Committee’s October 12, 2017 discussion about
seeking assistance from a consultant on funding options, at the Committee’s meeting on

October 26, 2017, Ramsay reported that Dan Werner and she had met with Amy Sheldon,
a natural resource planner, and noted that,

Sheldon’s preliminary conclusion is the best grant for this project is the Municipal Highway
and Stormwater Mitigation Grant, which comes up in the summer of 2018. Shashok asked if
there was enough time to get everything together to apply for this, and she also thought we
needed to decide if we want to start setting aside the $230,000* in matching funds. Ramsay
said her thinking was if they got the grant next summer, construction most likely would not
begin until 2019, so she is suggesting putting $30,000 in the FY19 Capital budget and the
balance of $200,000 in the FY20 Capital budget. There was further discussion around these

grant funds and Shashok said if they were comfortable with this, then the $30,000 could be
added to this budget.

At its meeting on November 8, 2017, the Infrastructure Committee approved a FY1g
Capital Budget of $1,005,902, including $40,000 for Creek Road realignment in FY19 and

$190,000 forecasted for FY2o0, totaling the $230,000 grant matching fund discussed at the
October 26, 2017 meeting.

On June 7, 2018, Dan Werner, Bill Kernan and Amy Sheldon met with representatives of
the potential grant sources and state regulators on site. Mike Kline, Vermont River
Management Program Director

Expressed concerns over how long a 25’ riparian buffer would last. He also said that
if the buffer were wider - 200’ - it might rise up to a good investment of public dollars
but that 25" made him nervous. He did say that if the Town wanted to continue to
maintain the road, the state would issue permits for continued hard armoring.

State representatives of the Town’s leading funding source advised the Town that an
application for funding would not be competitive.

After discussing Dan Werner’s report on the lack of availability of grant funding for the
project at its meeting on August 30, 2018, the Infrastructure Committee

... made the motion to update the Selectboard on the status of the grant funding for Creek

Road and propose minor fixes within the ${40,000.00]** budgeted in the capital budget. The
motion passed with 6 in favor.

* $230,000 is 20% match of the Pathway’s estimated $1.15M project cost for the relocation of the road in areas
needed to create a 25’ buffer from the Creek.

** $40,000 is the amount for the realignment of Creek Road in the FY19 Budget, not $20,000.



TOWN OF MIDDLEBURY VERMONT

DEPARTMENT OF PUBLIC WORKS

94 MAIN ST, MIDDLEBURY, VT. 05753
Phone 1-802-388-4045 Fax 1-802-388-4046

Creek Road Post ANR, VAOT, ACE meeting summary

On Thursday June 25™ I met with Jaron Borg, River Management
Engineer Watershed Management Division, Rivers Program Vermont
Department of Environmental Conservation. We viewed the existing damage,
areas that are displaying early signs of failure and the other areas along the
length of the road that are in the less than 10-foot separation areas.

On Wednesday July 1* Dan and I met with Mike Adams — ACE (Army
Corps of Engineers) and Dick Hosking - VAOT District 5. We viewed the same
previously mentioned areas.

Research into what is causing the problem is capillary wicking. Both
ANR & ACE agree that there is significant evidence to prove this theory. The
heavier and more frequent rain events that we are experiencing are causing the
sudden rise of the river, creating a subsurface hydraulic loading of the adjacent
areas. This loading causes subsurface water to be retained in the wetland areas
during high water. Then when the creek drops in water level the retention areas
drain subsurface between the subsoil/gravel layer and the impermeable clay that
is under them. This is evident by the capillary tunnels exposed during our
attempts at the various subsurface stabilization techniques we have been trying.
This wicking action causes the fines that hold the layer together on top of the
clay to be eroded and lost. Once the fines are gone the weight of the surface
growth (native growth in the area is mostly shallow root vegetation, trees
included) causes a shearing action and the entire area slides into the river leaving
Jjust the exposed clay.

ANR, AOT, ACE all have the same consensus, this being, all agencies
will work with the Town to permit the needed repairs. However this will be a
multi-year project; each phase needing its own permitting; each phase will be
required to meet the same requirements and restrictions and at a large cost to the
Town. All agree the only stabilization technique is the original Type I'V keyed
that was done in 08/09. It is showing re-growth of natural fauna (scrub and
maple trees) as well as no signs of failure. However should this be the type of
repair pursued we would need to add tree planting areas due to amount of area to
be done and the current loss of seed stock. All agree permitting would be the last
preferred method. They would rather the Town seek alternative action if



possible as they believe this will continue to be an ongoing issue. In the future
the areas with greater separation may become themselves areas of little or no
separation. They also believe once the east side banks of the creek are stabilized
it may force a further and sped up degradation of the west bank. As of now both
banks appear to be equally affected at a current rate with loss of banking and
fauna on both sides. In the area just south of the Bingham Farm, Otter Creek,
Creek Rd on the East and VT Railway on the West share the corridor. Should
the repair work force the river to the west we may inadvertently put the rail
corridor and other private land in danger.

In short again, there are many things to consider when looking at Creek Rd.
From talking with the agencies involved, Creek Rd can be repaired and opened
up to traffic again. However this may become a continuing issue until repairs are
fully achieved. As with any other project, the more times you have to mobilize
the greater the cost in both monetary funds and time spent. The questions that
need to be asked and answered are this;

What are the other options if any?

Where will the funds come from for this project?

Does the expenditure justify the return?

Will the solution solve the problem or will it potentially create another
problem?

b=

Dale Hazzard
Highway Supervisor
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Special Selectboard Meeting
Large Conference Room — Town Offices
Tuesday, November 29, 2016
Meeting Minutes

Members Present. Brian Carpenter, Victor Nuovo, Donna Donahue, Laura Asermily
and Heather Seeley. (Absent: Susan Shashok and Nick Artim).

Staff Present: Town Manager Kathleen Ramsay, lisley Library Director Kevin Unrath
and Director of Parks and Recration Terri Arold. Also present were representatives of
several Non-Profit Agencies and members of the community. The meeting was
televised on MCTV by Dick Thodal.

1. Call to Order

Chair Brian Carpenter called the meeting to order at 7:00 p.m.

i

2. Approval of Minutes of November 15, 2016 Special Selectbcard Meeting

Asermily moved to approve the minutes of November 15, 2016 with the following
corrections, and Nuovo seconded the motion.

Line 298 — change to delete “from ICE” and add “from a resident”.
The motion carried with 5 in favor, 2 absent. MOTION PASSED.
3. Approval of Agenda

Donahue moved to approve the agenda as presented, seconded by Nuovo. The
motion carried with 5 in favor, 2 absent. MOTION PASSED.

4. Citizens Comments

Dean Rheaume, a resident of Blake Roy Road, spoke on the status of Creek Road,
which has been closed for over a year, and how he feels the condition has been blown
out of proportion. He read a statement signed by others in the neighborhood, citing 19
VSA 971, Defective Roads and Bridges, giving the Town 72 hours to repair the road or
to give notice why not.

Ross Conrad asked the Board to consider placing an item on the Warning for Town
Meeting to increase the annual Selectboard stipend. The last stipend increase was
established 22 years ago, and he feels it is outdated and doesn’t keep up with the costs
associated with volunteering to be on the Board. He suggested raising the stipend to
$2,500 for Board members and $3,200 for the Chair.

5. Nomination to Fill Vacancy on Energy Committee



Date:

To the Town Of Middlebury Selectboard:

Town Officials have deemed the southern end of Creek Road unsafe for travel between
the north gate ai the Perrin farm and the south gate at > Mile Bridge, due to a small

section of road shoulder failure located on the western side of the road. The result has
been closure and gating of said road for more than a years time.

We the undersigned hereby give notice to the selectboard of the above insuificiencies
under State Statute Title 19: Highways.
Specifically (Statute 19 V.S.A. & 971) Defective Roads and Bridges; Proceedings.

Your prompt attention to this matter will be appreciated.
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Vermont Laws Page [ of 1

VERMONT GENERAL ASSEMBLY

The Vermont Statutes Online
Title 19 : Highways
Chapter 009 : Repairs, Maintenance, And Improvements

Subchapter 007 : Enforcing Repairs

§ 971. Defective roads and bridges; proceedings

When a highway or bridge is out of repair or unsafe for travel, any three citizens
or taxpayers in the State may give written and signed notice of the insufficiency to
the sefectmen of the town in which the highway or bridge is situated, setting forth
in general terms the location of the highway or bridge and the nature of the
insufficiency. If the town neglects for seventy-two hours to respond by either
denying the allegation or to commence work upon the highway or bridge, or fails
to continue the work in good faith and with reasonable dispatch until the highway
or bridge is put in good and sufficient repair, the citizens may file with one of the
County Road Commissioners or the Superior Court for the county in which the
highway or bridge is situated, a written complaint signed and sworn to, setting
forth in general terms the location of the highway or bridge and the nature of the
insufficiency. The complainants shall also give the Commissioners security by
deposit or otherwise for the costs of proceedings under the complaint. (Added
1985, No. 269 (Adj. Sess.), § 1)



TOWN of MIDDLEBURY

77 Main Street
Middlebury, Vermont 05753

December 2, 2016

Creek Road Petitioners

¢/o Dean Rheaume

393 Blake Roy Road
Middlebury, Vermont os5753

Dear Petitioners,

On behalf of the Town of Middlebury, I am writing in response to your November 29, 2016 letter
regarding Creek Road sent under the provisions of 19 VSA § 971, Defective Roads and Bridges,

Proceedings.

As outlined in the attached document, Background & Status of Creek Road Temporary Closure, the
Town is working in good faith and with reasonable dispatch to determine the extent of erosion of
the banks of Otter Creek running along Creek Road, develop a series of options for the road, and
identify potential funding sources for those options. Physical construction cannot begin until a

feasible long-term solution has been identified.

As you know, we are expecting a draft of the final report on the Creek Road Erosion Stability
Study in early January. The report will include an analysis of the feasibility, viability and
permitting requirements of alternatives for repair and/or rerouting the road and identification of
potential funding sources, which is information the Selectboard needs to prudently determine
next steps regarding the repair of Creek Road to make it safe for travel by the public.

We will share a copy of the draft report with you and welcome your constructive input as we work
in the best interest of the community to address this important issue. Thank you for your concern

and your participation in this process.




Background & Status of Creek Road Temporary Closure
November 28, 2016

For safety reasons, Creek Road was closed in spring 2015 due to significant road erosion
along the banks of the Otter Creek.

The Public Works Committee discussed the matter at its meeting on June 11, 2015 and Chair
Susan Shashok reported on the discussion at the June 23, 2015 Selectboard meeting:

Susan Shashok also reported that the Public Works Committee received an update on
the status of Creek Road, which was recently closed to the public due to deterioration
of the road edge into Otter Creek. According to Road Foreman Dale Hazzard, the cost
to permanently stabilize the banks along the areas of deterioration is estimated at $1.2
million (photos attached). Following discussion with residents in attendance, it was
agreed to install gates while continuing to allow access to farmers, and in the
meantime, schedule a meeting next week with the State Agency of Natural Resources
and the Army Corps of Engineers to determine jurisdiction and what is permitted in
going forward.

June 23, 2015 Selectboard Packet includes supporting information on the closure of Creek
Road closure, including the meeting minutes from the June m, 2015 Public Works
Committee Meeting on the issue:

http://www.townofmiddlebury.org/index.asp?Type=B BASIC&SEC={FB376F03-qF1E-
42D9-AE0D-64967253A963}&DE={0CDB4E43-8524-4684-B208-BD56C867A1Cs}

In the summer of 2015, the Town applied for and received funding from the Addison County
Regional Planning Transportation Advisory Committee to complete an assessment of
flooding, erosion and other issues associated with high flood levels in Otter Creek that have
resulted in damage to Creek Road, Otter Creek and abutting property.

In February of 2016, The Addison County Regional Planning Commission, on behalf of the
Town of Middlebury, contracted with Pathways Consulting, LLC to complete the
“Middlebury Creek Road Erosion Stability Study” to:

- Conduct an assessment of the extent, frequency, and causes of flooding on Otter
Creek;

- Review the extent of damage to Otter Creek, Creek Road, and adjacent properties as
a result of flooding;

- Review alternatives for reducing flooding and erosion along Otter Creek, repairing
Creek Road, protecting adjacent properties, and providing long-term stability for
Otter Creek and the road;

- Determine range of costs and potential funding sources for addressing Creek Road
issues; and



Involve adjacent property owners, other affected parties, and community in the
study process.

Pathways presented its initial report at a public meeting on Wednesday, September 7, 2016.
Reporting on the meeting at the Infrastructure Committee meeting the following day:

Susan Shashok said that about 25 people attended the Creek Road Erosion Study
meeting last night. Although the study of the river was well presented and seemed
thorough, questions remain about how public input will be incorporated into
recommendations for consideration by the Selectboard and what next steps are.

In following-up with Pathways and the Addison County Regional Planning Commission,
we learned that there was no funding remaining to address outstanding concerns and
complete a final report and recommendations for the next steps. Working with Regional
Planning Commission staff, we were able to obtain additional funding for the project to:

address outstanding questions on the study findings;

explore new conceptual design alternatives;

complete additional analysis on the feasibility and viability of alternatives;
address public and regulatory perspectives;

identify funding sources;

summarize the study; and

present the study to various Town groups.

In its proposal for Phase 2 of the study, Pathways said:

We also understand that the issues related to Creek Road may represent a fairly
daunting challenge for the ACRPC and the Town in determining a future direction. In
line with this challenge, we have formulated this additional work scope in the interest
of providing a clear and comprehensive analysis and recommendations on the
available alternatives that will assist the project team more effectively with
determining the next steps for the project.

A preliminary draft of the summary report is anticipated in early December 2016* with
public presentations to follow.

*Editor’s Note: On December 1, 2016, the Town was informed that delivery of the draft
summary report is anticipated in early January, 2017.
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1.0 EXECUTIVE SUMMARY

Creek Road has been closed to vehicular traffic beginning at a point approximately 2.2
miles south of Route 7 to Three Mile Bridge Road since the spring of 2015 due to safety
concerns posed by significant bank erosion and damage to the road in several areas. The
road experiences periodic flooding from Otter Creek and the Middlebury River. These
significant flood events often overtop the road surface and result in significant flooding
of the neighboring ficlds and residential properties. These flood conditions result in
damage to the road, impact the use of the road, and limit access to neighboting properties
and emergency vehicles.

The Addison County Regional Planning Commission (ACRPC), on behalf of the Town
of Middlebury (Town), issucd a Request for Proposals on November 11, 2015 entitled
“Middlebury Creek Road Erosion Stability Study,” to retain an engineering consultant to
review flooding and bank erosion along Creek Road and Otter Creek. On February 25,
2016, ACRPC and the Town hired Pathways Consulting, LLC, and its sub-consultant,
Headwaters Hydrology, PLLC, to complete the study.

The goal of the study was to assess the nature of flooding and bank erosion along Otter
Creek, explore strategies for stabilizing the banks on Creek Road, identify lower cost,
sustainable alternatives for re-opening the road, and provide alternative designs with cost
estimates. The study area included Creek Road beginning 1,500 feet south of Route 7,
and extending to the southern end of Creck Road, and 400 feet east on Three Mile Bridge
Road. The study area encompassed Otter Creek, a portion of the Middlebury River, and
the surrounding floodplains along these roads. The study included: site review and
limited surveying within the study area; generating an existing conditions plan showing
relevant properties and natural resources; a Stream Geomorphic Assessment (SGA)
focused on Otter Creek and the Middlebury River bank erosion and flooding; an
alternative design review process with ACRPC, Town staff, and a public representative; a
public consensus process including a questionnaire and public meeting (September 7,
2016); and summarizing the findings and recommendations in a final study report.

The SGA and site review concluded that Otter Creek was generally stable, but the bank
erosion was symptomatic of the close proximity of Creek Road to Otter Creek, and the
lack of an adequately vegetated riparian buffer between the road and banks. The short
segment of the Middlebury River was not as stable, and the bank erosion along Three
Mile Bridge Road has resulted from an on-going channe] adjustment process that will
likely continue, suggesting that the road should be moved in this area. The study
considered the following alternative designs to address the road deficiencies: relocating a
large portion of the road to the east; abandoning sections of the road; shifting the road,
east to restore a 25-foot buffer between the road and stream banks; stabilizing the banks
in-place; converting portions of the road to a multi-use path; implementing minimum
road improvements to re-open the road; and closing the road.

After careful consideration with the project team, the design recommendation #1(shifting
the road to restore a 25-foot buffer) seemed to be the most cost-effective and feasible
approach that balances cost with the need to move the road away from the streams,
restoring a riparian buffer, and minimizing the impacts to natural resources and adjacent
properties. See below for a Design Recommendation #1-4 Comparison Table prepared
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for the final recommendations, and a plan and typical cross sections for Design
Recommendation #1 (also included in Appendices J, K, and L).

Creek Road Erosion Stability Study Report
Middlebury, Vermont Page 2
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Creek Road Study

Shashok gave a brief history of how the Creek Road Study came to be. She said in the
spring of 2015, the Selectboard closed Creek Road due to significant road erosion
along the banks of Otter Creek. Gates were installed to allow access to farmers, and
the Board began to look at what to do to reopen the road. In the summer of 2015 the
Town received funding from the Addison County Regional Planning Commission’s
Transportation Advisory Committee to complete an assessment of the flooding, erosion
and other factors involved in the damage to Creek Road, Otter Creek and the abutting
properties. She went on to say that in February of 2016, ACRPC contracted, on the
Town’s behalf, with Pathways Consulting for the Middlebury Creek Road Erosion
Stability Study to look at the nature of flooding and bank erosion along the Otter Creek,
explore strategies for stabilizing the banks, explore lower cost alternatives for reopenrng
the road and provrde alternatlve desrgns with _jcost estrmates

Keeler said he was bothered that there were no cost estimates included for acqumng
rrghts of-way, and he thought that makes it hard to choose optrons without knowmg all
the costs involved. Shashok agreed, but that was not part of the charge and the
Commlttee now needs to know what else is needed to move forward. Ramsay sard that
some of the property owners have mdrcated the wrllmgness to contribute the land as
therr share of the project.” e

o
£ e

With no further technical questions, Shashok opened the floor to comments.

Mark Perrin, who resides at 1637 Creek Road, said he appreciates the challenge of this
project. He said this property was acquired in 1967, and he has lived there since
1990. As a property owner, he said they just want to be able to get to the end of their
driveway. As a taxpayer, he said the challenge is the cost of the project and he
wondered if they would be looking at other alternatives, such as a road out through to
the South Ridge development off Middle Road, which might be a less costly option.
Hesuggested a study of that possibility might also be done so all alternative cost options
are looked at. Shashok said that Alternative #3 in the Study is the road Perrin is

describing.

Perrin said he has observed how the pedestrian and bike traffic has increased on Creek
Road since it's been closed, and cars still come down to enjoy the scenery and the river
and then turn around, so he strongly encourages them to look at coming from the

. - - - - - . - v = __ - - = - o
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South Ridge development. He says this is not going to be an easy decision, because
there are a lot of emotions out there.

They took a closer look at Alternate #3 and Perrin had been suggesting a private
driveway to his property, and not public road to Creek Road. Perrin said in that case,
he was suggesting an Alternate #4, which would be to provide a private drive for his

property.

Mr. Nop, who owns farm land on Creek Road, said that if the Town had listened to the
landowners 5 years ago about the trees along the Creek, we wouldn’t have this problem
and the money spent on the study could have been used to fix the road. He said this is
a lot of money for a short piece of road. Keeler asked Nop if he had access to his land,
and Nop said he did, but it wasn’t very convenient. Tenny said he agreed with Nop,
that vegetation along the edge of the road would help and saw where a Iot of trees had

been cut in that area.

Maurice and Dean Rheaume asked how much |t'had cost to‘ do the work on the 17,500
feet of Creek Road to CoUrt St and Werner sald around $800 OOO

nger-Grohs sard she thought landowners were requrred by the State to have a riparian
zone along the river, and wondered if that was circumvented because this is the Town
Tenny thought that only applied to new roads S0 Creek Road is grandfathered.
Shashok agreed and sald if the road was changed then there would be reqwrements to

meet 6

Peter Hubbard, a long-time resident who lives on Three Mile Bridge Road, said that one
critical thing that keeps getting overlooked is the importance of allowing the river to
overflow its banks or we will end up with another Flood of 1927. He gave a brief history
of the flooding and how the river hasn’t changed much, except for one area where the
Town did some riprap work a few years ago on Three Mile Bridge Road. He felt there
was one area of Creek Road that could be repaired, and that both the Goodrich’s and
Nop’s have agreed to the road moving 25’ feet onto their property to give the riparian
area a chance to recover and some vegetation to grow. He also suggests closing the
road off each winter and spring until the road dries out so as not to damage to road,
then open it up for the summer and fall. He thought the Town would be making a huge
mistake to belief they need to put in a whole new roadbed. He also urged to be
cautious when making any changes to the river, as it impacts the flow and direction in

other areas.
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Seeley commented on past repair work and agreed it does impact the river. She also
agreed that the area in question should be repaired and the road reopened. She
thought it should be done in phases like other high-cost projects, and grants should be
applied for to help with the cost.

Maurice Rheaume, who grew up on Three Mile Bridge Road and has lived in the area
his entire life, agrees that the road hasn’t changed in 100 years. He also agreed that if
the Town had listened to residents and used the money spent for the study, they could
have repaired the spot and opened it to traffic. He said the Selectboard is statutorily
responsible to repair and keep the road open unless it is officially closed, and the
residents can legally require them to do so. He says to just fix what needs to be fixed,
open the road and maintain it.

Robbins said considerable money had been spent on putting riprap in the nver and part
of the need for doing this road project is to avoid having to keep doing that.” Rheaume
said if it was gomg fo be done, it should be done right. He said the spot where the
Town put riprap just off the paved portlon of Creek Road, has rocks in the middle of the
nver and they shouldn’t be there Werner sald part of the problem is the nver bed is

slldes into the r|ver

Shashok said she appreCIated heanng the hlstory of the problems but there is really not
much that can be done about that now and we have to move forward. She said the
Town was spendmg so much money flxmg all these dlfferent areas when problems
arose, they thought it was time to look at the road as a whole.

Josh Donabedian, Transportation Planner for Addison County Regional Planning, who
said what'’s very important to keep in mind is the State’s forthcoming Municipal Roads
General Permit Program which begins in 2018. He said all municipalities will be
required to do an inventory of all 1,000 foot road segments in the town that are
hydrologically connected, and he believes that will apply to most or all of Creek Road,
and every 100 foot section that is either eroding or does not meet State standards will

be required by State law to be fixed.

Tenny agreed with many of the comments having lived on the river and survived two
floods, and said that riprap is the knee-jerk reaction to an emergency. He said
engineers give great detail on how the work is done, and he believes if the areas of
riprap and the areas eroding are done properly with the detail provided, then the road
could be opened. He thinks it's a strong option that should be considered, and use the
study as a Master Plan that you |mplement over time.

Infrastructure Commlttee 6 /22 / 17
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Seeley disagreed, and thought the engineers don’t always give the right information or
have the right answers. She said the engineers said to clean out the river in the 80’s
and that wasn't right, and the recent information on the work done on the river wasn't
right either. She feels that the people that work on the edge of the river and have fixed
and repaired these areas, may sometimes know more than the engineers.

Baker said in the 80’s the farmers in the area wanted the river cleaned out, so they went
in and cleaned the trees out. Keeler said the problem in the north end began when they
put the dry hydrant in and a box culvert right next to it, and we have to stop doing these

things to the river.

Perrin said he’s traveled this road for 27 years and there are some sections that have
been repaired that haven’t budged, and we need to know what they did to those
sections, because that’s what needs to be duplicated. ’

Hu!bbard said 'i'Nhen théy Vdo the work the need to layer it aang)llow the curve, béqause
if they deviate even a little they'll cause a back eddy or erosion on the other side. He
said trees along the river that are leaning need to be cut and the stump and roots left in

place, otherwise if the tree tips over it will take the bank with it, "

Robbins asked for clari:‘ﬁéétionyaﬁnwhat hapbened when the gfiVér was “cleaned out and
did that mean cleaning out the tr,gées on the banks. Segley said the river was actually
dredged, and Keeler said old trees that had fallen in the river were taken out. -

=i

i

Shashok asked for final :‘:Lommentsl’,‘ and then said the—bommittee needed to deéide what
to take back to the Selectboard.

Keeler asked Dan Werner if there was anyone at Public Works with the expertise to put
some stone in and fix it. Werner said no and a permit from the Army Corp of Engineers
was needed first. Dean Rheaume said he thought the permit for the Creek was good
for any work done on that road for 5 years. Werner said no, it’s “per spot” and the work
done last year had to have a start and end date and was issued for only 140 feet.
Werner said when the work was done by Perrin’s house, he stood close to the work
area and he couldn’t even feel vibration from the machine, but when they did the work
last year on the north end, he stood 200’ away and the ground was like jello. He said
it's just a different area. He said he knows some areas that have been repaired have
held up better, but he thinks it's just the area of the river and not necessarily because of

the way it was installed.
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Page 5



199
200
201
202
203
204
205
206
207
208
209
210
211
212
213
214
215
216
217
218
219
220
221
222
223
224
225
226
227
228
229
230
231
232
233
234
235
236
237
238

Shashok said the Committee had completed their charge, but she wonders if they now
need to ask the Board if they should continue to explore phasing the project, or explore
fixing the worst spot and open the road, and explore the right-of-way costs. Keeler
asked where the money was coming from, since there’s no money in the budget for this.
Shashok said if they explore these things over the next couple of months, we’d be in
another capital budgeting phase. Werner said different techniques to fix this are going
to have different costs, so that still needs to be looked at.

Shashok said Dale Hazzard (former Town Highway Division Chief) had estimated the
cost to repair all the areas that needed repairs, to be $1.2 million, which is not much
less than the estimate to put in buffer zones and armor the different areas, which is
long-term and more sustainable. Keeler asked about looking into FEMA funds.
Shashok said East Middlebury River Project is dealing with FEMA funding and they are
now in year 6 and only in Phase ll. Werner said this wouldn’t quallfy for FEMA fundmg
Seeley said the Study mdxcated Alternat|ve #1 of the study had potential for grant
fundmg Shashok sald there are a couple of other projects that we want to apply for, so
those would be competlng for funds as weII

r-

Seeley moved to recommend to the Selectboard to fmd a way to fix and open Creek
Road as soon as pOSSIble and to develop aplan for phasmg in and explormg grant
fundmg for recommended Alternative #1 of the Study Flske seconded the motlon

ope
\,.« iy

Keeler asked how thls was going to be pald for since there |s no money. Seeley sald
that the Selectboard is reqwred to maintain the road, ‘as Mr. Rheaume pointed out, so
she would like to see the Board do what they're supposed to do. Shashok felt by
exploring these options to do the necessary repairs, that they were fulfilling their
requirements, and not at any point has she been forgetting her duties.

Robbins asked if the repair could be done as recommended in the study. Seeley said
she was okay with amending her motion to include that, but said when looking at the
slope in the design, she questions whether it actually goes the way they've shown and
believes the slope is long-gone. Shashok said Seeley and Hubbard have made some
great points, so having recommendations from them would be very helpful in the
process going forward. Seeley said she'd like to see what’s recommended in the
design done in a high-slope area and see how it holds up after a couple of years before
doing the whole road.

Tenny wanted to know what the Town could do to restore some vegetation along the
bank. He said for every one tree lost, we should be replacing with 2 or 3 smaller ones.
Seeley said in some areas there isn't enough room to replace the trees. Hubbard said

Infrastructure Committee - 6/22/17
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if they moved the road just a little in that area, there would be room to replace some
trees.

The motion was called, but there was confusion over the wording of the motion and the
changes made, so Seeley restated the motion with the amendments.

Seeley moved to recommend to the Selectboard to fix the section of Creek Road that
needs to be fixed to open it as soon as possible, and as soon as we can afford it, by the
method outlined in the Study so we can evaluate how this method holds up while we are
in the process of phasing, and exploring grant funding to do the remainder of work
recommended in Design #1. Fiske seconded the motion. It was approved

unanimously.

Aldrich and EIIiot Enqineerinq Proposal Purr_zp Statrons #3. & #9 Force M

[ ,.‘;‘»
A5

Werner sald thrs is a proposal for desrgn servrces to look at the force main from Pump
Station #9 and #3. He said those two force mains come together at the intersection of
Weybndge Street and Jayne Court and then into the Sag Prpe that goes under Otter

Creek. They are Iooklng to see if there is another way to desngn how those two marns
enter the main p|pe that goes under the rlver : =

Keeler said it had been thrs way s srnce they were installed, so why do we have to do this
now. Werner said the EPA says we need to do somethlng wrth the Combined Sewer
Overflows that happen at Pump #9, so this is to see if there is a better way to desrgn it
to make Pump #9 work better. Werner said part of this is exploratory to see what we
have, but Pump #3 affects the efficiencies of #9 and #9 overflows. Tenny asked if
these Pumps were able to communicate with each other, and Werner said he didn’t
know, but that was not part of this study. Dean Rheaume, who works at the
Wastewater Dept, said he thought that had been looked at in the past and it was
determined that wasn’t a good idea.

Keeler asked where this $9,800 was coming from, and Werner said the sewer capital
fund.

Seeley moved to recommend the Selectboard approve the proposal by Aldrich and
Elliot for design improvements for Pump Stations #3 and #9 force mains at a cost of

$9,800. Tenny seconded the motion.

Keeler said this money is just for an engineering study, they don’t know what'’s there
and how could they g|ve usa proposal without knowmg how to fix the problem Werner

Infrastructure Commlttee 6/ 22 / 17
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already is trying to catch up with sidewalk maintenance by adding $5,000 each year and
we still aren’t able to catch up, so where is this $20,000 matching amount coming from.

Shashok said in order to do this project, something on the priority list would have to
move down and that’s hard to do. Seeley and Shashok both wished that the
Infrastructure Committee had been notified as soon as this grant was known of and to
work with them to see where this money would come from.

There was additional discussion over the timeline of the project and the potential to
phase in the Town’s funding portion over several years. Shashok said she was okay
applying for it, since the Town didn’t have to accept it, and as long as these grants
come to the Infrastructure Committee first in the future.

Shashok moved to authorize the submission of a 2017 Bicycle-Pedestrian Program
grant application to seek funding for a project to design and construct 900-ft. of sidewalk
on Court Street between Creek Road and Middle Road and commit the Town to the
required 20% local match on total cost. The motion was seconded by Seeley. The
motion carried with 6 in favor, 1 absent. MOTION PASSED.

Shashok further moved to approve the Selectboard letter of support for the project.
Khan seconded the motion. The motion carried with 6 in favor, 1 absent. MOTION

PASSED.

9. Infrastructure Committee Meeting of June 22, 2017
9.a. Creek Road Erosion Stability Study Report

Shashok reported on the June 22" Infrastructure Committee when they reviewed the
Creek Road Erosion Stability Study Report. She said in the spring of 2015, the Board
closed Creek Road due to significant road erosion along the banks of Otter Creek.
Gates were installed to allow access for farmers, and the Board asked the Committee to
look at what to do to reopen the road without relying on the traditional expensive repairs
done in the past. The Town hired Pathways Consulting and they put together the Creek
Road Erosion Stability Study to look at the nature of flooding and bank erosion along
the Otter Creek, explore strategies for stabilizing the banks, investigate lower cost
alternatives for reopening the road and provide alternative designs with cost estimates.

Shashok said they looked at the top 3 options, since #4 was implementing the minimum
of maintenance as we've been doing. She said the #1 option was to shift the road
8,320 feet to the east within or near the existing right-of-way, and restore the 25’
riparian buffer between Creek Road and Otter Creek. This was the option that was
sustainable in the future and would solve the problems in a different way and restore the
buffer to prevent the need to keep fixing the road with the rocks.

Shashok said the Committee met with members of the community and there is a lot of
interest in reopening the road, while everyone was conscious of the cost. She said

Selectboard Minutes 6-27-17 Page 12
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unfortunately, there appears to be no inexpensive way to fix this road and keep it open.
She said in the end, after much debate, their recommendation is to fix the section of
Creek Road that needs to be fixed to open it as soon as possible and as soon as we
can afford it, by the method outlined in the Study, so we can evaluate how this method
holds up while we are in the process of exploring phasing the work over the course of
possibly many years. Shashok said we do want to reopen the road and she thought it
would be interesting to take on one phase to see if it would work.

Seeley said it was really clear from public comments that they want the road back open.
Carpenter asked how many people were present at the meeting, and Seeley and
Shashok were unsure of the exact number, but there were 2 property owners and
maybe 10 people. Shashok said she’d given this road a lot of thought over the last 2
years and has been torn about what to do, since it's a lot of money for a road that
doesn’t have many residents on it, but it's also a road that’s close to town that is used
and enjoyed by bikers and runners and she’s afraid if it's closed we would lose that.
She said initially she had thought they should just keep it as a bike/pedestrian route to
East Middlebury, but she doesn’t feel she can bring forward that recommendation. She
does feel they should spend the money to keep it open for the residents, farmers,
fishermen and residents who want to use it as a connection.

There was discussion around the possibility of downgrading the road classification,
rights-of-way and the fact the new State Municipal Roads General Permit Program will
require us to fix any hydrologically connected roads where there is erosion; however,
grant money will be available to help fix these areas.

Seeley said even though this road doesn’t have a lot of residents, it does have a lot of
agricultural property the farmers need to get to. She felt if we could repair North Branch
Road, that doesn’t have a lot of residents and is used mostly by people from Ripton, we
shouldn’t treat this road any differently. She said it's a Town road and it's the Town’s
responsibility to repair and maintain it and get it open. Carpenter felt the Town had
tried in the past and what if we spend $1.2 million now only to have to do the same thing
in 10 years as the river shifts, and do we really need that as a two-lane road. He said
it's functioning very well as a farm road the way it is now. Seeley said she disagrees
with the engineers, and she would like the Selectboard to take a site visit and see where
she believes the Town has made “good money repairs” and where we haven’t, and see
the difference. She would like to repair a portion of the road to see how the method as
designed holds up, before moving ahead with the entire $1.2 million repair.

Ramsay read the motion approved by the Infrastructure Committee that said “to
recommend to the Selectboard to fix the section of Creek Road that needs to be fixed to
open it as soon as possible, and as soon as we can afford it, by the method outlined in
the Study so we can evaluate how this method holds up while we are in the process of
phasing, and exploring grant funding to do the remainder of work recommended in
Design #1.” Fiske seconded the motion. It was approved unanimously. She said the
Infrastructure Committee is now looking for the Board to charge them with exploring

grant funding.
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Asermily moved to look at what the cost to reopen the road would be by making a
relatively small repair, while exploring the option of phasing the project and what grant
opportunities were available to help with cost. Shashok seconded the motion. The
motion carried with 6 in favor, 1 absent. MOTION PASSED.

Shashok commented that the Board will need to look at where this project fits in to the
list of priorities agreed to at the Board retreat, and will things on that list need to be
shifted around.

9.b. Engineering Proposal on Pump Stations #3 & #9 Force Main

Dan Werner said this was a quote from Aldrich and Elliot, who is also doing a lot of the
Combined Sewer Overflow (CSO) work for the Town. He said Pump Station #3 and
Pump Station #9, both on Weybridge Street, pump towards each other to a T right
around Jayne Court, where it then goes to a Sag Pipe that goes under Otter Creek to
the main pump station on the east side of Creek. He said this proposal is to look at the
hydraulics these two pump stations have to see if we can make them function more
efficiently, because in heavy rain events they are both pumping at the same time and
can't get through the Sag Pipe, so Pump Station #9 overflows. This work is to design a
better functioning junction of those two force mains.

Shashok moved to award the contract to Aldrich & Elliott for engineering services to
design improvements for the Pump Station #3 and Pump Station #9 force mains, for a
lump sum cost of $9,800. Asermily seconded the motion. The motion carried with 6 in
favor, 1 absent. MOTION PASSED.

9.c. Municipal Roads Grants-In-Aid Pilot Project Funding

Werner said the first step in the process of this Grants-In-Aid Pilot Project Funding is for
the Town to sign a Letter of Intent saying we want to participate in the Program.

Werner explained that anytime there is a road around a storm sewer structure, drainage
basin, or creek, or other similar area, the Department of Environmental Conservation
(DEC) has identified these as areas the Town will need to inventory and come up with a
best-management practice to deal with that situation. Werner said the DEC has
identified 35 to 45 miles of hydrologically connected roads in Middlebury, and they have
a $12,500 grant through the Addison County Regional Planning Commission for us to
come up with some solutions. The Town would need to contribute $2,500, which could
be in-kind or simply by the highway crew regarding ditches or installing stone check
dams. He said this is a way for the Town to get initiated into this Program, which we’ll
see more of in the next year to 18 months.

Asermily moved to approve the Town of Middlebury’s participation in the Municipal
Roads Grants-in-Aid Pilot Project and to sign the Letter of Intent. The motion was
seconded by Seeley. The motion carried with 6 in favor, 1 absent. MOTION PASSED.
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Kathleen Ramsay

L — -]
From: Bill Kernan

Sent: Friday, August 18, 2017 3:15 PM

To: Kathleen Ramsay; Dan Werner

Subject: RE: Creek Road

I am uncomfortable opening up the road up without addressing the critical areas noted in the Pathway Consulting
report. | drove the road yesterday and measured all of the areas with active bank movement/destabilization. The total
lineal footage | came up with was 675’. Pathway’s cost per LF for bank stabilization was $548.18. That's a total of
$370,021. 1 do not have that kind of money in the highway operating budget. We paid for a professional study, which
resulted in multiple recommendations, none of which were to temporarily open up the road to through traffic with one-
way lane restrictions at impaired areas (that just seams dangerous to me). Below are excerpts from the June 22"
Infrastructure Committee meeting...

187 Keeler asked Dan Werner if there was anyone at Public Works with the expertise to put
188 some stone in and fix it. Werner said no and a permit from the Army Corp of Engineers
189 was needed first.

245 Seeley moved to recommend to the Selectboard to fix the section of Creek Road that
246 needs to be fixed to open it as soon as possible, and as soon as we can afford it, by the
247 method outlined in the Study so we can evaluate how this method holds up while we are
248 in the process of phasing, and exploring grant funding to do the remainder of work

249 recommended in Design #1. Fiske seconded the motion. It was approved

250 unanimously.

Are we being asked to change course from what was recommended to the Selectboard?

Bill Kernan

Dept. of Public Works
Director of Operations
Town of Middlebury
1020 Route 7 South
Middlebury, VT 05753

bkernan@townofmiddlebury.org
802-388-8100 ext. 298

From: Kathleen Ramsay
Sent: Thursday, August 10, 2017 5:05 PM
To: Bill Kernan <BKernan@TownOfMiddlebury.org>; Dan Werner <DWerner@TownOfMiddlebury.org>

Subject: Creek Road
Hi Bill and Dan,
Susan just mentioned to me this morning after the meeting that she would like to see Creek Road on

the agenda for the meeting on the 14, including an estimate of what the cost/effort/feasibility for
opening it up to t